Virtual Reference Task Force

Minutes for Meeting of Monday, July 25, 2011

Respectfully Submitted by Leslie Kahn

Virtual Reference Task Force members met in the Rutgers School of Information and Communication 3rd Floor Faculty Lounge from 10:00 a.m. until 12:10 p.m.  

Attending were Chairperson Michael Maziekien, Peter Bromberg, Peggy Cadigan, Kelly Davenport, Leslie Kahn, Andrea Marshall, Brenda Muhlbaier, Margaret Nizolek, Cheryl O’Connor, Susan O’Neal, Eileen Palmer, Marie Radford, and Tyler Rousseau.

Members introduced themselves to the group.
Following Michael Maziekien’s agenda, we discussed new developments and our timeline for action.

· We noted that the next NJLA Executive Board meeting would be the following day, July 26, 2011.

· Pete Bromberg requested clarification of the purposes of the group, and group members pointed to goals of gathering information; assessing the state of virtual reference in NJ; finding ways to maintain virtual reference (as, once dead, revival of a program requires extreme efforts), including buying time to keep the service running while options are explored, developed, and instituted.  Cheryl O’Connor, representing LibraryLinkNJ, the fiscal agent of QandANJ, pointed out that money for the program as it stands will run out September 30th. Eileen Palmer pointed out that we need to distinguish between short and long-term considerations and options.

· Marie Radford and Peter Bromberg met about budgeting, and Pete handed out the attached chart of five Budget Scenarios for Temporary Funding of QandANJ. We discussed implications, particularly on the public, of each scenario.

· Marie will contact 5 academic libraries, Pete, as many as 10 public libraries about their willingness/ability to contribute $300-$500 toward the short-term continuation of virtual reference using QuestionPoint in some way (depending on scenario) through the end ot 2011.  Also discussed were options, such as charging fees as well as individual contributions and a Donate Now button, the latter two of which especially require nonprofit intermediaries.

· Michael seeks a transition plan with survey results, reports on alternative (more efficient) platforms/technologies, and discussion ensued about how much statewide support (in terms of agreement of its value) a statewide virtual reference program requires.

The Survey Committee of Peter Bromberg, Andrea Marshall, Margaret Nizolek, Eileen Palmer, Sara Weissman, Peggy Cadigan and Marie Radford intends to have its survey—with questions about virtual reference in general, QandANJ, staffing, and funding—sent out on SurveyMonkey to listservs and library directors (courtesy of NJLA) by next week, the first week of August.

Software/Staffing Committee members Michael Maziekien and Tyler Rousseau reported having studied what other U.S. states are offering.  Most individual library programs are freeform and not 24x7 services.  Thirteen consortia are 24x7, and 12 of these use QuestionPoint, but KnowItNow, the Ohio/Oregon cooperative, employs open source, SparkRef.  Marie Radford added that the Rutgers Alexander Library is instituting RefChat.

· Peter commented that we could join KnowItNow for $8,000-$10,000, although it would not provide as robust backup as QuestionPoint offers.

· Tyler observed that such an option requires wider participation by libraries—more libraries but fewer hours to the service (some concern over how staffers would maintain and develop VR skills if they don’t regularly practice them)

· Peggy Cadigan reported that Sara Weissman had seen Piscataway Public Library’s chat/Meebo/text service as a model:  Local presence is important to libraries. Libraries could link up and then supplement with 9-11 p.m. and weekend service.  Eileen commended the idea of a shared platform with local branding.  Pete cited statistics showing that QandANJ banner ads generate the most questions, as do Qwidgets on library websites; QandANJ has always been a marketing-for-libraries (wow factor) initiative.  

· Margaret suggested that we study the statistics for night-time hours.  Leslie expressed hope for consideration of night-time service, when we have more of an information desert (libraries are closed).

· Marie Radford and Beth Cackowski are scheduled to meet with volunteers, who will learn to use QandANJ. At this time, however, non-MLIS holders will not be staffing the service. 
No members of the Marketing Committee were present to report on its work, and Peggy Cadigan promised developments soon from the Alternative Technologies Committee.

Michael and Tyler will endeavor to permit the next meeting to be online and will be in touch with the Task Force about date/time and logistics.

Addendum from LibraryLinkNJ: LibraryLinkNJ has a contract with the State Library for $50,000 to extend QandANJ services “until the money runs out. “ Another extension of QandANJ services managed by LibraryLinkNJ – perhaps through Dec 2011 -- would require a new contract (or letter of agreement ) offered to the LibraryLinkNJ Executive Board by the body holding the new funds. The cooperative has freelancer employees and a project manager currently on payroll along with a contract with OCLC for QuestionPoint. This is not a matter of a casual transfer of donated (or other) funds into the cooperative coffers. The next meeting of the LibraryLinkNJ Executive Board is Thursday, September 15, 2011.
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